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From: Deeming, Roslyn <Roslyn.Deeming@naturalengland.org.uk>  

Sent: 05 October 2020 18:02 

To: Cousins, Simon (City of Lincoln Council) <Simon.Cousins@lincoln.gov.uk> 

Subject: 2019/0294/RG3 REVISIONS Western Growth Corridor Skellingthorpe Road Lincoln 

Lincolnshire 

 

Dear Simon 

2019/0294/RG3 REVISIONS Hybrid application for urban extension including outline for 3200 

dwellings, local centre, employment, B1 & B2 uses etc. & full app for football stadium, public open 

space, footpaths etc. Western Growth Corridor, Skellingthorpe Road, Lincoln, Lincolnshire 

 

Thank you for your consultation on the above dated 17th September 2020 which was received by 

Natural England on the same date. 

Natural England has reviewed the revised plans and additional documents and confirms that we 

have no additional comments to make further to our previous response of 8th May 2019 (our ref: 

280147). 

Should the proposal change, please consult us again. 

If you have any queries relating to the advice in this letter please contact me on the number below. 

 

Yours sincerely 

Roslyn Deeming 

 

Roslyn Deeming 
Senior Adviser 
Area Delivery Team 
East Midlands Area  
Ceres House 
2, Searby Road 
Lincoln  
LN2 4DT 
02080268500 
07901670161 
roslyn.deeming@naturalengland.org.uk  
www.gov.uk/natural-england. 
 

mailto:Roslyn.Deeming@naturalengland.org.uk
mailto:Simon.Cousins@lincoln.gov.uk
mailto:roslyn.deeming@naturalengland.org.uk
http://www.gov.uk/natural-england


 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

 



 



 

 

 



 





 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 



 



 



 

 
 



 



 
 



 
 
 
 
 





 



 



 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 



 



 
 



 



 
 



 



 



 
 



 



 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 
 
 
Taylor, Louise (City of Lincoln Council) 
From: campaigning@woodlandtrust.org.uk 
Sent: 30 May 2019 11:16 
To: Technical Team (City of Lincoln Council) 
Cc: campaigning@woodlandtrust.org.uk 
Subject: FAO Lana Meddings - Woodland Trust comments on application 2019/0294/RG3 

Dear Lana, 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comment on the above application. 
The Woodland Trust notes within the documentation provided that there are veteran trees 
identified on the application site. However there has been no arboricultural impact assessment 
submitted, so it is difficult to determine if any ancient or veteran trees will be affected by the 
proposed development. As such, the Trust would like to lodge a holding objection until this 
information has been provided. 
We hope our comments are of use to you, if you would like to discuss further please do get in touch. 
Kind regards, 
Nicole Hillier 

Nicole Hillier 



Campaigner - Ancient Woodland 
Telephone: 03437705438 
Email: NicoleHillier@woodlandtrust.org.uk 
Woodland Trust, Kempton Way, Grantham, Lincolnshire, NG31 6LL 
0330 333 3300 
www.woodlandtrust.org.uk 
 

Hi Lana, 
  
Thank you for your patience in our response, it is much appreciated. 
  
I have now had the opportunity to assess the information provided by the applicants in 
detail, and would like to raise the following comments: 

• We acknowledge that the applicants have now provided the veteran and potential 
veteran trees on site with root protection areas (RPA) in line with Natural England's 
Standing Advice (15 times the stem diameter), however it appears that the RPA's for 
a number of the trees identified (T178, T282, T354 and T406) appear to have been 
capped at 15m. Could the applicants please confirm if this is the case?  

The root protection areas are shown as proposed. However, these will be subject to a 
planning condition which details all root protection, including RPA's, to be agreed prior to 
development commencing so they are not fixed at this point if the Trust feels they are not 
adequate.  

• We note within the diagrams provided that a number of trees appear to be 
adjacent/within a blue or green area. We would appreciate clarity on what these 
areas refer to, in order to assess if potential development is proposed which is likely 
to result in impact.  

These areas are swales (green areas) or linear drains (blue areas) but as explained previously 
are only shown indicatively at this point as part of the wider Masterplan. As such, they are 
subject to detailed design to be submitted to and approved by the LPA as part of a Condition 
however we will ensure they are appropriately protected during development.  

• In order to protect T354 highlighted below, we would recommend that all proposed 
drainage works are located outside of the root protection area to ensure root 
damage does not occur during construction works. 

As above.  
Kind regards, 
Nicole 

  
  
Nicole Hillier  
Campaigner - Woods under Threat 
 
Email: campaigning@woodlandtrust.org.uk 
 
Woodland Trust, Kempton Way, Grantham, Lincolnshire, NG31 6LL 
0330 333 3300 
woodlandtrust.org.uk 
  
  

 

 

http://www.woodlandtrust.org.uk/
mailto:campaigning@woodlandtrust.org.uk
http://www.woodlandtrust.org.uk/?utm_source=woodlandtrust-email-signature&utm_medium=email


Hi Lana,  

  

Thank you for seeking clarification on our points raised below.  

  

We ask that the veteran trees capped at 15m are afforded full un-encroached Root Protection Areas 

(RPA) in line with Natural England’s Standing Advice, and that where veteran trees are adjacent to 

swales or linear drains, no development occurs within the RPA to ensure no damage to the tree 

roots will occur.  

  

Kind regards,  

Nicole   

 

Nicole Hillier 

Campaigner - Woods under Threat 

 

Email: campaigning@woodlandtrust.org.uk 
 
Woodland Trust, Kempton Way, Grantham, Lincolnshire, NG31 6LL 

0330 333 3300 

woodlandtrust.org.uk 

 

 

   
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

FAO – Development Team 

Ref – 2019/0294/RG3 

Proposal – Hybrid planning application for the sustainable urban extension of Lincoln on the site of 
the Western Growth Corridor 

Location – Western Growth Corridor, Skellingthorpe Road, Lincoln, Lincolnshire 

 

Thank you for your letter of 15 April 2019 providing Network Rail with an opportunity to comment 
on the abovementioned application. 

mailto:campaigning@woodlandtrust.org.uk
http://www.woodlandtrust.org.uk/?utm_source=woodlandtrust-email-signature&utm_medium=email


 

We are aware that discussions between Network Rail and the Local Authority have been taking place 
in relation to this proposed scheme. The agreements include the closure and diversion of Oak Farm 
and Coulson Road level crossings which we support and the introduction of road bridges over the 
railway to improve access to Lincoln City Centre. Subject to the continuation of these discussions and 
the subsequent licences, land ownership, easement and asset protection agreements being entered 
into, Network Rail has no objections to this scheme. 

 

Going forward, we require sight of the relevant S106 Heads Of Terms in order that we may 
understand how and when the proposed changes and improvements to railway assets outlined 
above will be secured through the planning process. The phasing of the development in relation to 
the closure of the crossings will be particularly important.  

 

Kind regards 

 

Matt Leighton 

Town Planning Technician | Property 

Network Rail 

George Stephenson House | Toft Green |York |YO1 6JT 

www.networkrail.co.uk/property 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.networkrail.co.uk/property


 

 



 



 
 
 
 
 



 



 
 



 



 



 



 



 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 
 



 
 



 



 



 



 
 
 



 
 

 

 

 

LINCOLNSHIRE POLICE 
 

Police Headquarters 

PO Box 999 

Lincoln, 

LN5 7PH 

Tel: 01522 558292 

email  

john.manuel@lincs.pnn.police.uk 

 

 

 

Your Ref: 2019/0294/RG3                              17th May 2021 

 

 

Development & Environmental Services 

City Hall, Beaumont Fee 

Lincoln, LN1 1DF 



 

Town and Country Planning Act 1990 

Re-consultation on Planning Permission 

 

Western Growth Corridor, Skellingthorpe Road, Lincoln, Lincolnshire, 

 

Hybrid planning application for the sustainable urban extension of Lincoln on the site 

of the Western Growth Corridor to comprise:- In Outline - Housing development of up 

to 3,200 dwellings; local centre comprising community, retail (E, F.2 and Pub or 

drinking establishment/Takeaway as Sui Generis uses), employment (E) uses and 

parking; a primary school; up to 8HA of land  (including key infrastructure) for up to 

40,000sq.m of E and B2 development; up to 12ha of land (including key infrastructure) 

for sport, recreation and leisure (E and F.1 and F.2), a hotel (C1) food and drink outlets 

(E and Sui Generis) and a new community stadium for Lincoln City Football Club; 

Areas of formal and informal public open space; a network of public footpaths and 

cycle-ways associated engineering works to inform development platform and 

drainage system; new transport bridge link over to Beevor Street, and 

a new public footpath bridge over to Tritton Road. In Full - Details for means of access 

into the site from Skellingthorpe Road and Tritton Road (revised 

description). 

 

Thank you for your correspondence and the opportunity to comment on the proposed 

scheme. 

 

Lincolnshire Police have no objections to this resubmission and hybrid application. 

 

There is significant evidence that failure to fully consider the wider implications of the impact 

of crime and disorder and how it should be address may have an impact on the longer-term 

sustainability of such a development. 

 

It is disappointing that with such a major development proposal and with approximate 177+ 

documents making up this outline application there is no clear or explicit indication by the 

developers in respect of what measures and considerations they would include to address 

issues of Crime and Disorder. 

 

I appreciate that as full planning applications are submitted over time that some of these 

considerations and issues might be addressed, however early planning and the adoption of 

clear principles of design in respect of crime and disorder can elicit considerable savings in 

costs and potential delays.  

 



I would ask that the developers indicate how they intend to demonstrate the application of the 

principles of Crime Prevention and the reduction of anti-social behaviour within the context of 

overall planning and design of this development. 

 

The opportunity to design, develop and fully integrate safe pedestrian, cycle routes and 

pathways should not be missed and I would refer the applicant and developers to the 

comments that have been made by Lincolnshire Police in previous responses to this 

submission. 

 

I would recommend that the developers liaise and consult with this office and the Designing 

out Crime Officer (DOCO) for Lincolnshire Police as part of the overall design process. A good 

source document for developers is ‘Secured by Design Homes 2019’ and the Commercial 

Developments 2019 (Version 2) which can be accessed along with other useful design guides 

at www.securedbydesign.com . 

 

Commercial Developments 2015 www.securedbydesign.com  

 

Crime prevention advice is given free without the intention of creating a contract.  Neither the 

Home Office nor the Police Service takes any legal responsibility for the advice given.  

However, if the advice is implemented it will reduce the opportunity for crimes to be committed. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

John Manuel 

 

Mr John Manuel MA BA (Hons) PGCE PGCPR Dip Bus. 

Force Designing Out Crime Officer (DOCO) 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
Development Management Team  
City of Lincoln Council  
City Hall  
Beaumont Fee  

http://www.securedbydesign.com/
http://www.securedbydesign.com/


Lincoln LN1 1DE  
03 May 2019  
Re: Comment on Western Growth Corridor planning application  
Dear Sir or Madam  
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the planning application submitted for the 
development of the Western Growth Corridor. Please find the Greater Lincolnshire Nature 
Partnership’s (GLNP) response below.  
The GLNP is a partnership of 49 organisations working to achieve more for nature. Each of these 
organisations may comment individually on the planning application for the Western Growth 
Corridor.  
The GLNP supports the wetland habitat creation described in the planning application for its benefits 
to nature and biodiversity. Ideally any habitat creation should be implemented as early as possible, 
taking into account the time it takes for natural habitats to reach maturity.  
The GLNP also supports the inclusion of open green space within the planned development for its 
benefit to health and wellbeing. It is important that this space is accessible to all and that steps are 
taken to overcome any physical and psychological barriers which could impede this. Particular effort 
should be taken to ensure that there is suitable connectivity between residential areas and open 
green space.  
All open green spaces present opportunities for biodiversity and the natural environment. Semi-
natural features should be included wherever possible to make the most of these opportunities and 
improve connectivity between habitats feeding into the creation of Nature Recovery Networks as 
proposed in the Government’s A Green Future: Our 25 year plan to improve the environment.  
The Environmental Statement concludes that the effect of the development on nature and 
biodiversity will be moderate adverse to negligible. The GLNP notes that opportunities should be 
taken to secure net gain as required by the National Planning Policy Framework (paragraphs 174b 
and 175d), the conclusions of the Environmental Statement suggest that this has not been done.  
Kind regards  
Luke Bamforth  
Policy Officer 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 
 

 

 

 

 



UD-4618-2019-PLN 

UD-128-2013-PLN 

UD-2928-2016-FIN 

 

 

Dear Sir/Madam 

 

REFERENCE: 2019/0294/RG3 

DEVELOPMENT: HYBRID PLANNING APPLICATION FOR THE SUSTAINABLE URBAN EXTENSION OF 

LINCOLN ON THE SITE OF THE WESTERN GROWTH CORRIDOR TO COMPRISE:-IN OUTLINE - HOUSING 

DEVELOPMENT OF UP TO 3,200 DWELLINGS; LOCAL CENTRE COMPRISING COMMUNITY, RETAIL (A1 

TO A5), EMPLOYMENT (B1) USES AND PARKING; A PRIMARY SCHOOL; UP TO 8HA OF LAND 

(INCLUDING KEY INFRASTRUCTURE) FOR UP TO 40,000SQ.M OF B1 AND B2 DEVELOPMENT; UP TO 

12HA OF LAND (INCLUDING KEY INFRASTRUCTURE) FOR SPORT, RECREATION AND LEISURE (D2), A 

HOTEL (C3) FOOD AND DRINK OUTLETS (A3 AND A4) AND A NEW COMMUNITY STADIUM FOR 

LINCOLN CITY FOOTBALL CLUB; AREAS OF FORMAL AND INFORMAL PUBLIC OPENSPACE; A 

NETWORK OF PUBLIC FOOTPATHS AND CYCLEWAYS ASSOCIATED ENGINEERING WORKS TO INFORM 

DEVELOPMENT PLATFORM AND DRAINAGE SYSTEM; NEW TRANSPORT BRIDGE LINK OVER AND 

BEEVOR STREET, AND A NEW PUBLIC FOOTPATH BRIDGE OVER TRITTON ROAD. IN FULL - DETAILS 

FOR MEANS OF ACCESS INTO THE SITE FROM SKELLINGTHORPE ROAD AND TRITTON ROAD 

LOCATION: WESTERN GROWTH CORRIDOR, SKELLINGTHORPE ROAD, LINCOLN, LINCOLNSHIRE 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the above application. The site is within the Upper 

Witham Internal Drainage Board district. The proposed development will affect a number of Board 

land drainage pumping stations and Board maintained watercourses. 

The Board Objects to the proposed development. 

Reason The location is within flood plain that has histrionically flooded, it is also is identified on the 

Environment Agency Flood maps as being in Zone 3/2. Alternate locations outside the flood plain are 

available for development.  

 

The Flood Risk Assessment considers the current flood design criteria, however there is uncertainty 

over the impact of climate change and the availability of funding to maintain or improve flood 

defences that protect the proposed development both immediately adjacent to the site (River 

Witham, Fossdyke Navigation and Boultham Catchwater) and the River Trent, which potentially is 

the greater threat (with tidal as well as fluvial flood risk from the River Trent). 

 

 



Whilst the Board objects to the development, it will continue to work with the developer, 

Environment Agency, Lincolnshire CC and City of Lincoln Council through the Task and Finish 

Group/Technical Group. This is because the development will have a significant impact on the 

Board’s pumped drainage system that serves Lincoln and the surrounding area and the Board wishes 

there is no negative impact on the surface water drainage to this area.  

 

The Flood Risk Assessment and Drainage Strategy submitted with the application in general is 

acceptable. However, there are parts of it that are not acceptable. Until the following areas have 

been addressed the application should not be determined: 

• The development is phased over 23 years but the FRA does not set out the required 
drainage infrastructure for this phased approach. Drainage infrastructure must be put in 
place in advance of each phase of development to ensure existing property, land and 
infrastructure is not adversely affected.  

• At various points it refers to Upper Witham Internal Drainage Board undertaking future 
maintenance of the new/modified watercourses severing the site. A formal request has yet 
to be received by the Board to consider scheduling these watercourses (6.4) and no 
agreement is in place for future maintenance. The LPA is urged to be clear about all future 
maintenance responsibilities for the drainage system. 

• (3.6.4 & 4.4) Although the Board is currently undertaking the maintenance of Boultham 
Catchwater it should be noted that this is through the current Public Sector Co-operation 
Agreement (PSCA) for the Environment Agency. 

• (4.4) Currently the Upper Witham Internal Drainage Board Byelaw distance is 6m not 9m, 
other references in the document correctly state 6m. 

• (5.11 & 7) These sections state that the flood risk to existing housing is not increased. 
However, 5.6 states there is an increased flood risk. This is an anomaly needs to be clarified. 

• (6.6.1 & 6.6.2) Refers to a ‘temporary scenario for the discharge of surface water’ this is 
unacceptable. It is essential an appropriate drainage link to the correct Board maintained 
watercourse is established at the onset of the development, particularly because of the 
relatively minimal cost of providing it in comparison to the Highway and other infrastructure 
works that will be provided. While it is important to create the drainage link, the size and 
attenuation volumes can be phased with the development. 

It is also noted: 

• (3.6.7 & 5.7) The Environment Agency model for the main river system gives a breach flood 
level 4.67m on the site from the River Trent. 

• (5.1.3) Refers to the provision, at the cost to the developer, of a third pump at the Board’s 
Coulson Road Pumping Station and an Automatic Weedscreen Cleaner at the ‘Old’ pump at 
Pyewipe Pumping station. This is to provide resilience to the Board’s pumped system that 
serves the site. The need for such is stressed and the timing of the provision needs to be 
agreed. 

• (5.5.1 & 5.6) The closure of the tunnel or syphon underneath the Fossdyke Navigation has 
negligible impact on the breach modelling. 

• (6.3) SuDS will be used within the development in the form of swales and permeable 
pavement. This is in addition to the new linear watercourses providing attenuation directly 
within the Board’s pumped drainage system.  

• (6.10) The development is phased over a 23 year period. 
• (7) Dwellings will be on raised platforms with a minimum level of 4.7m, the commercial area 

will remain within the flood plain with no ground raising. 
 



 

In addition, the LPA is asked to note that under the terms of the Land Drainage Act 1991 the prior 

written consent of the Board is required for any proposed temporary or permanent works or 

structures within any watercourse, including infilling or a diversion. 

Under the terms of the Board's Byelaws, the prior written consent of the Board is required for any 

proposed temporary or permanent works or structures in, under, over or within the byelaw distance 

(6m) of the top of the bank of a Board maintained watercourse. 

The work done within the Flood Risk Assessment and Drainage Strategy highlights the continued 

Flood Risk to areas of the City of Lincoln and the need to consider flood mitigation and drainage 

measures for proposed development in these areas and in future strategies. 

The land ownership plan shows the ownership to include Skellingthorpe Pump Drain and Boultham 

Pump Drain and the adjacent access strips. This land is owned by Upper Witham Internal Drainage 

Board and has been registered with the Land Registry, title number LL361876. This therefore needs 

to be amended. 

 

 

Regards 

Guy Hird 

Engineering Services Officer 

 

Witham First District Internal Drainage Board 

Witham Third District Internal Drainage Board 

Upper Witham Internal Drainage Board 

North East Lindsey Drainage Board 

J1 The Point, 

Weaver Road, 

LINCOLN, 

LN6 3QN. 

01522 697123 

 

 

 

 

 



From: HighwaysSUDsSupport <HighwaysSUDsSupport@lincolnshire.gov.uk>  

Sent: 17 April 2019 11:55 AM 

To: Planning and Consents <planning@witham3idb.gov.uk> 

Subject: OBSERVATIONS ON CONSULTATION REQUEST 2019/0294/RG3 

 

Dear Sir/Madam 

REFERENCE: 2019/0294/RG3 

DEVELOPMENT: HYBRID PLANNING APPLICATION FOR THE SUSTAINABLE URBAN EXTENSION OF 

LINCOLN ON THE SITE OF THE WESTERN GROWTH CORRIDOR TO COMPRISE:-IN OUTLINE - 

HOUSING DEVELOPMENT OF UP TO 3,200 DWELLINGS; LOCAL CENTRE COMPRISING COMMUNITY, 

RETAIL (A1 TO A5), EMPLOYMENT (B1) USES AND PARKING; A PRIMARY SCHOOL; UP TO 8HA OF 

LAND (INCLUDING KEY INFRASTRUCTURE) FOR UP TO 40,000SQ.M OF B1 AND B2 DEVELOPMENT; 

UP TO 12HA OF LAND (INCLUDING KEY INFRASTRUCTURE) FOR SPORT, RECREATION AND LEISURE 

(D2), A HOTEL (C3) FOOD AND DRINK OUTLETS (A3 AND A4) AND A NEW COMMUNITY STADIUM 

FOR LINCOLN CITY FOOTBALL CLUB; AREAS OF FORMAL AND INFORMAL PUBLIC OPENSPACE; A 

NETWORK OF PUBLIC FOOTPATHS AND CYCLEWAYS ASSOCIATED ENGINEERING WORKS TO 

INFORM DEVELOPMENT PLATFORM AND DRAINAGE SYSTEM; NEW TRANSPORT BRIDGE LINK 

OVER AND BEEVOR STREET, AND A NEW PUBLIC FOOTPATH BRIDGE OVER TRITTON ROAD. IN FULL 

- DETAILS FOR MEANS OF ACCESS INTO THE SITE FROM SKELLINGTHORPE ROAD AND TRITTON 

ROAD 

LOCATION: WESTERN GROWTH CORRIDOR, SKELLINGTHORPE ROAD, LINCOLN, LINCOLNSHIRE 

 

The County Council has received the above application for consultation.  

If you have any comments they should be returned to HighwaysSUDsSupport@lincolnshire.gov.uk 

within 14 days of the date of this email. If no observations are received within the specified time 

then it will be assumed that you have no comments to make on this application. 

Should you require an extension to the period of consultation for any reason, or wish to discuss any 

matter direct with the lead officer, please email HighwaysSUDsSupport@lincolnshire.gov.uk . 

 

Yours faithfully 

Highways Support on behalf of 

Flood Risk and Development Manager 

Phone: 01522 782070 

Your Personal Data – The law has changed, please read our Privacy Notice 

 

Save a tree. Don't print this e-mail unless it's really necessary 

 

mailto:HighwaysSUDsSupport@lincolnshire.gov.uk
mailto:planning@witham3idb.gov.uk
mailto:HighwaysSUDsSupport@lincolnshire.gov.uk
mailto:HighwaysSUDsSupport@lincolnshire.gov.uk
https://www.lincolnshire.gov.uk/local-democracy/information-and-data/privacy-notices/privacy-notice-planning-services/132611.article#_blank


 



 



 

 
 
 
 
Dear Sir/Madam 



 
2019/0294/RG3 
Hybrid planning application for the sustainable urban extension of Lincoln on the site of the Western 
Growth Corridor to comprise:- In Outline - Housing development of up to 3,200 dwellings; local 
centre comprising community, retail (E, F.2 and Pub or drinking establishment/Takeaway as Sui 
Generis uses), employment (E) uses and parking; a primary school; up to 8HA of land (including key 
infrastructure) for up to 40,000sq.m of E and B2 development; up to 12ha of land (including key 
infrastructure) for sport, recreation and leisure (E and F.1 and F.2), a hotel (C1) food and drink 
outlets (E and Sui Generis) and a new community stadium for Lincoln City Football Club; Areas of 
formal and informal public openspace; a network of public footpaths and cycleways associated 
engineering works to inform development platform and drainage system; new transport bridge link 
over to Beevor Street, and a new public footpath bridge over to Tritton Road. In Full - Details for 
means of access into the site from Skellingthorpe Road and Tritton Road (revised description). 
Western Growth Corridor Skellingthorpe Road Lincoln Lincolnshire 
 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the above application. The site is within the Upper 
Witham Internal Drainage Board district. The proposed development will affect a number of Board 
land drainage pumping stations and Board maintained watercourses. 
 
The Board has no further comment on the documents submitted in 2021.  
 
The Boards position remains unchanged and the standing objection remains in place, it is noted 
however that the Board continues to engage with the developer on the drainage proposals and 
details. 
 
Regards 
 
Guy Hird 
Acting Head of Technical & Engineering Services 
 
Our office is closed to visitors but our staff are still working. Please email or telephone with all 
enquiries.  
 

 

 



 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 



 

 



 



 



 



 



 

 



 



 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 



 

 

 

 

 



From: Helen Cattle <Helen.Cattle@sportengland.org>  

Sent: 16 July 2021 18:07 

To: Meddings, Lana (City of Lincoln Council) <Lana.Meddings@lincoln.gov.uk> 

Subject: App Ref: 2019/0294/RG3 - Site: Land West of Tritton Road and North of Skellingthorpe Road 

(Western Growth Corridor) - Sport England Ref: PA/19/EM/LN/52070. 

Dear Lana 

  

Thank you for consulting Sport England on updated proposals in relation to the above 
planning application. 

  

Sport England – Non Statutory Role and Policy 

The Government, within their Planning Practice Guidance (Open Space, Sports and 
Recreation Facilities Section) advises Local Planning Authorities to consult Sport England on 
a wide range of applications. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/open-space-sports-and-
recreation-facilities-public-rights-of-way-and-local-green-space#open-space-sports-and-
recreation-facilities  

  

This application falls within the scope of the above guidance as it includes plans for up to 
3,200 dwellings and also because it incorporates proposals for major indoor and outdoor 
sports facilities including playing fields. These would form part of a wider overall 
development also incorporating a primary school along with a further range of uses including 
employment, retail, community and leisure. Since the original application submission, the 
description of development has been updated to reflect amendments to the Use Classes 
Order with sports uses now being split between Class E and Class F2.  

  

The submitted documents propose upper parameters for the quantities of the different uses, 
but it is understood that the precise amounts, formats and configurations would be dealt with 
at reserved matters stage. Some phasing information is included, and indicative layouts are 
provided, but the detailed extent and arrangement of uses is not precisely defined at this 
stage. It  is understood that the scale, mix and format of sports and leisure uses (which 
would predominantly be included in Phase 4) is still to be confirmed. The main detailed 
element of the scheme that is submitted for approval is means of access to the site (from 
Skellingthorpe Road and Tritton Road). 

  

Sport England assesses applications of this type in light of the National Planning Policy 
Framework (NPPF) and against its own planning objectives, which are Protect - To protect 
the right opportunities in the right places; Enhance - To enhance opportunities through better 
use of existing provision; Provide - To provide new opportunities to meet the needs of 
current and future generations. Further information on the objectives and Sport England’s 
wider planning guidance is available at: http://www.sportengland.org/planningforsport 

  

Where major sports facilities are proposed, whether in isolation or as part of a wider mixed 
use scheme, the level and nature of such proposals, the timing of their delivery and the 
details of the catchment/users they would serve should be informed by a robust evidence 
base such as an up to date Sports Facilities Strategy, Playing Pitch Strategy or other 

mailto:Helen.Cattle@sportengland.org
mailto:Lana.Meddings@lincoln.gov.uk
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/open-space-sports-and-recreation-facilities-public-rights-of-way-and-local-green-space#open-space-sports-and-recreation-facilities
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/open-space-sports-and-recreation-facilities-public-rights-of-way-and-local-green-space#open-space-sports-and-recreation-facilities
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/open-space-sports-and-recreation-facilities-public-rights-of-way-and-local-green-space#open-space-sports-and-recreation-facilities
http://www.sportengland.org/planningforsport


relevant needs assessment. This is to ensure that the scale and nature of facilities are 
appropriate to meet identified needs, taking into account the level of existing provision in the 
area and any planned changes that could affect this in the future. For a sports development 
of the scale proposed, this should include evidence across neighbouring areas and 
authorities, especially where the development sits in close proximity to local authority 
boundaries or contains a type of facility that has a sub-regional level catchment, as could be 
the case on this occasion.   

  

Occupiers of certain types of new development, especially residential, will generate demand 
for sporting provision. The existing provision within an area may not be able to 
accommodate this increased demand without exacerbating current and/or predicted future 
deficiencies. Therefore, Sport England considers that new developments should contribute 
towards meeting the demand that they generate through the provision of on-site sports 
facilities and/or providing additional capacity off-site. Again, the level and nature of any 
provision (and whether it is provided on or off-site, or a mix of both) should be informed by a 
relevant needs assessment, to understand the current supply and availability of facilities, 
and identify any existing deficiencies that could be exacerbated by the extra demand or any 
initial spare capacity that could be absorbed. 

 

The original planning application was accompanied by a Sports Planning Statement which 
provided a summary of available baseline information as a starting point and basis for further 
discussion around formal sports provision within the proposal, and contained an 
acknowledgement that this would need to be developed further.  

 

The Sports Planning Statement also provided commentary about supporting physical activity 
and active lifestyles through the wider design approach to the development and planned 
measures to encourage active travel, including walking and cycling routes.     

 

The Proposal and Assessment against Sport England’s Objectives and the NPPF  

The residential element of the application would generate a population of approximately 
7,040 people. Without increased demand for sports facilities from the development’s 
occupiers being met, then additional pressure would be placed on existing sports facilities, 
thereby creating potential deficiencies in provision.  

 

As well as additional demand for sports facilities being created by the new residential 
occupiers, the employment uses included within the wider scheme could also create some 
extra demand for facilities that could feed into the business/strategic outcomes planning for 
sports facility investment at the site.  

 

In the case of the current application, the outline scheme (as shown on the ‘Parameters 
Plan’ and ‘Illustrative Masterplan AB’) proposes that 8.2 hectares of land would be provided 
on site to accommodate playing pitches/playing field. There would also be a leisure/sports 
complex with swimming pool, gym and studio space, and potentially a football stadium with a 
12,000 spectator capacity (to serve as a new home for Lincoln City Football Club should 
they resolve to relocate to the site). At this stage, the detailed format of facilities remains to 
be worked up for both the indoor and outdoor sports, although it is understood that the 



intention would be for space to be made available on site to accommodate facilities up to the 
maximum envelope shown on the indicative submission.    

 

It is understood that the ‘leisure village’ component of the scheme, including some of the 
facilities within the football stadium, although potentially being available to occupiers of the 
new development would be aimed at/could draw from a much wider catchment including not 
only the three ‘Central Lincolnshire Authorities’ of Lincoln City, West Lindsey and North 
Kesteven, but also users from other local authority areas within the sub-region. This would 
therefore have possible impact in terms of importing demand away from those other areas, 
with a knock on effect on the balance of supply and demand for facilities within them. 

  

In accordance with the NPPF, Sport England seeks to ensure that any new sports facility 
needs arising as a result of development are adequately met and that proposals for major 
sports facilities are informed by a robust and up to date understanding of the needs they are 
intended to meet, and any potential impacts on the use of existing facilities. 

  

Sports Needs Generated by Occupiers of the Development  

In terms of indoor sports facilities, Sport England’s Sports Facilities Calculator (SFC) can 
help to provide an indication of the likely demand that will be generated by a development for 
certain facility types. The SFC indicates that a population of 7,040 people in this local 
authority area will generate a demand for 0.51 of a 4 badminton court sports hall and 71.65 
square metres of swimming pool/water space. Based on 2020 (quarter 2) build costs, this 
would equate to a capital sum of approximately £1,312,000 (sports hall) and £1,330,000 
(swimming pool)  with a combined total of £2,642,000. (A copy of the SFC report is 
appended to this email. Build costs that feed into the calculations are regularly reviewed, and 
updated 2021 (quarter 2) figures are anticipated shortly.) The SFC does not factor in the 
extent to which existing facilities may or may not be able to contribute towards meeting the 
needs created by new development, but instead provides an understanding of what the 
additional needs would be from the development and the costs of meeting them.   

  

Dependent on the proposals that are ultimately planned within the on-site leisure 
sports/complex (and the associated community access arrangements), it is recognised that 
additional sports hall and swimming provision sufficient to meet the additional needs 
generated by residential occupiers of the development could potentially be accommodated 
on site, along with extra capacity to serve elements of wider city and sub-regional 
catchments. However, based on the phasing information submitted, on-site delivery of such 
facilities would not appear to take place until the latter stages of the development, and so off-
site facilities would need to be provided/available to residential occupiers of the earlier 
phases to ensure their needs were met.   

 

In principle, Sport England considers that there could be on-site and off-site solutions for 
meeting the additional indoor sports facility needs of future occupiers of the development, 
subject to a suitable mechanism (legal agreement and/or planning conditions) being put in 
place to secure delivery proportionate to those identified needs (whether in kind or via off-
site financial contribution) and to a timetable suitably aligned to the generation of the 
additional needs. 

  



The submission documents (including Sports Planning Statement, ‘Parameters Plan and 
‘Illustrative Masterplan AB’), show up to 7.744 hectares or up to 8.2 hectares (there appears 
to be a slight discrepancy between the figures quoted in the different documents) of the site 
being set aside for the provision of playing field land. The playing field land would be 
positioned in close proximity to the proposed ‘leisure village’, with a small area also provided 
as part of the primary school campus). It is noted, though, that the land mainly identified for 
playing field includes part of the site affected by flood risk, which could present a limitation in 
terms of its reliable availability for use and also require extra consideration in relation to 
robust design specification.  

 

Whilst reference is made to the provision of accompanying changing rooms to serve the 
playing pitches, the submission indicates that further details of such ancillary facilities would 
be provided at a later date. There is no firm proposal advanced in relation to the pitch 
configuration, surface type or construction specification (including underdrainage) or the 
sports that the pitches would be designed to accommodate.  

 

The phasing proposals indicate that some of the playing field land would be delivered during 
Phase 2A, along with the primary school and 400 dwellings (adding to 600 dwellings from 
Phase 1). Further playing field land would appear to be provided at Phase 2D, together with 
600 dwellings (adding to 2,200 dwellings from Phase 1- Phase 2C).   

  

Sport England notes that the total amount of land indicated to be assigned to playing 
field/playing pitches accords with the Council’s 2018 adopted Supplementary Planning 
Document. However, as with the indoor sports facilities, none of this would be delivered in 
Phase 1 and the precise configuration and full extent of provision, including in qualitative 
terms, remains to be determined.  

 

To help secure the timely delivery of adequate outdoor sports provision to meet additional 
needs generated by occupiers of the development, a suitable legal mechanism would be 
required. This would need to set out parameters for delivery linked to the different phases, 
requiring facilities to be provided in line with best practice specifications but, given the long 
timescales involved with later phases, enabling a degree of flexibility for the precise format to 
be finalised at a later date to best align with a more refined understanding of needs at the 
time of implementation. Published costings for fit for purpose facilities could be provided by 
Sport England to feed into this process but these would need to be adapted to the specific 
proposals and a mechanism for review would be required to take account of changing costs 
over time.  

 

Sport England would be willing to provide input to the above process, but to underpin such 
engagement there would need to be progress made with the development of a robust 
assessment of needs and accompanying strategy for delivery. Given the scale of the 
housing development and inclusion of major sports facilities, such an assessment and 
strategy would need to look beyond the site boundary and include the wider Lincoln City 
area and, for some elements, neighbouring local authorities.     

 

Sport/Leisure Village 



The submission document indicates that the sport/leisure village and potential football 
stadium would not be delivered until Phase 4 of the development, along with the final 400 
dwellings. (Phases 1-3 would incorporate 2,800 of the total 3,200 dwellings).  Therefore any 
indoor sports facility demand from the residential occupiers of Phases 1 to 3 of the 
development would need to be met off-site pending any on-site delivery during Phase 4, 
unless other on-site proposals were introduced at the earlier phases. Whichever the 
proposed route(s) for provision are taken, a suitable legal mechanism/conditions would be 
needed to adequately secure delivery. Again, Sport England would be willing to provide input 
to this process, though again this would need to be underpinned by more work on needs 
analysis.  

 

In terms of the strategic case for the major sports facility elements, the Sports Planning 
Statement identifies a requirement for further assessment work, together with stakeholder 
engagement to support this.  

 

Sport England agrees that this is needed and understands that some work may have begun 
to start to address this requirement. We would welcome further dialogue in relation to the 
scope of and timescale for its completion, along with associated input from Sport England 
that could potentially help to support this exercise. The scale and form of the leisure/sports 
village proposals, if built out to the maximum envelope indicated within the application 
documents, would involve sports facilities that could impact both the local and wider sub-
regional pattern of provision. Once more, Sport England would welcome an opportunity to 
engage in discussions about this.  

 

Active Design   

As previously referenced, Sport England is also keen to discuss the wider site design with 
you in the context of our ‘Active Design’ principles and the aim of encouraging physical 
activity as part of daily life. Whilst the initial submission indicated a strong commitment to this 
approach, and later amendments reinforce this, it is still felt that detailed measures are not 
adequately pinned down at this stage to provide certainty of delivery on the ground.  

 

It is noted that achieving positive connectivity of the site (via sustainable travel methods) to 
the City Centre is heavily reliant on new bridge construction. There also looks to be the 
potential to better secure connection with other neighbourhoods. As above, both of these 
elements would need to be worked up in more detail and secured by suitable legal 
mechanism/planning conditions to ensure certainty of delivery.  

 

Overall Sport England Position 

Taking into account the points raised above, including the current lack of precision in terms 
of what sports facilities would be provided to meet the needs of the residential occupiers of 
the development, what facilities would be incorporated within the ‘leisure village’, the 
mechanism and timing of their delivery and the accompanying strategic rationale to support 
this, Sport England’s position is to raise a non-statutory objection to the application at this 
stage.  

 



However, as indicated in previous discussions and within this main body of this response, 
Sport England is willing to provide constructive input with a view to identifying a positive way 
forward and enabling the identified issues to be resolved through the development of 
suitable legal mechanisms underpinned by robust needs analysis.   

 

Yours sincerely, 

Helen 

Helen Cattle  
Principal Planning Manager - Operations 

T: 07767832996 

M: 07767832996 

F: 01509 233 192 

E: Helen.Cattle@sportengland.org 
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